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by James Lombardo, Lobbyist

The Legislature adjourned Septem-
ber 13 after sending Governor Brown 
over 900 bills for him to sign or veto. 
He signed 90% and vetoed 10% of 
them, in becoming the longest serv-
ing Governor in California history.

He passed Earl Warren who was 
elected to three consecutive terms as 
Governor of California, and was then 
appointed Chief Justice of the U.S. 
Supreme Court by President Dwight 
D. Eisenhower.

None of the bills that reached the 
Governor’s desk affected motorcy-
clists adversely. We were able to kill 
or hold negative bills in their policy 
committees. For example, Senator 
Beall’s SB 350 that changes the cur-
rent lane sharing conventions will/
may be heard in January when the 
Legislature returns.

We are OPPOSED to SB 350 
and will try to kill it when, or if, it 
is heard! We will be discussing our 
strategies at the ABATE Legislative/

PAC meeting in Fresno on October 
26.

We were successful in helping pass 
SB 234 by Senator Mimi Walters for 
our new off-road membership, this 
session. SB 234 grandfathers in all 
Side x Side aftermarket passenger 
seating, before 2014 model year units, 

TO CONTINUE TO BE USED 
OFF-ROAD, FOREVER!

Thanks to all the individual mem-
bers, Locals, and special events that 
raised funds for the Lobbyist Fund to 
pay me as your Legislative Advocate!



What is ABATE?
ABATE is a motorcyclists’ rights 

organization (not a club) dedicated to 
preserving freedom of choice and freedom 
of the road, with emphasis on education and 
safety. Our members are active in programs for 
public awareness and motorcycle safety, and in 
supporting many types of charity events.

Included with an ABATE membership are 
a sew-on patch, membership card, and our 
monthly newsletter THE BAILING WIRE. 
There are no special requirements for joining 
aside from an interest in promoting motorcy-
clists’ rights and safety with payment of the 
appropriate fees.
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Executive Director’s Report
by Greg Covel, Executive Director

Hope all are well and ready to ROLL. 
With some trepidation and many ques-
tions I was, two years ago, nominated and 
elected to be ABATE’s Executive Direc-
tor.

I have been a member for 14 years now. 
As president of Local 27 in Riverside, I 
have led a very involved and committed 
group of people and brought our Local up 
to be one of the strongest Locals in Cali-
fornia. Our efforts to gain members, cre-
ate involvement, and get into the public 
eye have been very successful.

It was my hope to bring some of that 
energy to the State Board and create a 
stronger and more active ABATE of Cali-
fornia. I was, unfortunately, not able to 
overcome the established hierarchy and 
was unable to accomplish many of the 

changes necessary to update and energize 
this organization.

We will soon be electing 6 new Board 
members and I wish them well. It is my sin-
cere hope that their energy, ideas, and efforts 
may be the next steps toward success for the 
future of ABATE of California.

Keep Your Eyes Wide Open

Anna Bryson with Gill &  Spike
Anna spoke at Local #20’s meeting.
Anna Bryson is the only Republican woman candidate 
for south Orange County’s 73rd Assembly District seat.
She also rides a motorcycle and is a member of NRA.



                                            $1500.00 /Yr. 
1/2 Page (7.3”W x 4.3”H)  $175.00 /Mo.
                                            $1750.00 /Yr. 
Full Page(7.3”W x 9.7‘H)    $350.00 /Mo.
                                            $3500.00 /Yr.

Full color ad is 25% extra.
BUSINESS MEMBERSHIP  SPECIAL
$125 - One Year 	 B u s i n e s s 

Member Listing, Couple Membership and 
Display Plaque. Add $75 per year for color 
business card.

CLASSIFIED
Members may advertise in the 

Classified Section at no charge.
PHOTOS

If you have any photos of ABATE 
motorcycle events please send them to us. 
They will be returned if you ask. Please 
include name of event, date, sponsor, 
etc. Must be received by the 10th of the 
month. You can email pictures in .jpg file 
to:	 bailing.wire@abate.org

 November  2013		  ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA   NEWSLETTER	     		      PAGE 3
ABATE OF CALIFORNIA, INC.

American Brotherhood Aimed Towards Education
10240 7th Ave

Hesperia, CA 92345-2631
1-760/956-1669 Fax 760/956-6519 

http://www.abate.org
info@abate.org

The Bailing Wire newsletter is published 
bimonthly by ABATE of California, Inc., with 
corporate mailing address at 10240 7th Ave. 
Hesperia CA 92345. All editorials, membership 
and advertising is to be sent to the corporate 
mailing address. Circulation: 5,500 bimonthly. 

	 Written articles are the opinions of 
the  authors and not necessarily the opinion 
of ABATE of California. Editor reserves the 
right to edit any copy.

EDITOR
John (Milky) Loudermilk

Assistant Tina Sanders
PRODUCTION & PROOFREADERS

Carol Cromwell & Caroline Griffith 
PHOTOGRAPHERS

Bruce Waldron & Gill Mellen
COLUMNISTS

Bill Bish, Sporty Milligan, Jim Lombardo, 
Dave Hastings, & Craig Griswold

DEADLINES
All run flyers and ad copy will be 

camera ready. Deadline is the 15th of 
the month prior to publication for ALL 
material for publication.    bailing.wire@
abate.org 

AD   RATES
Business Card 	               $15.00 /Mo.
                                            $150.00 /Yr.
Double Size Business Card W/Color
				     $250.00
1/4 Page (3.4”W x 4.3”H)  $150.00 /Mo.

ABATE of California Inc. nei-
ther endorses nor promotes the ser-
vices of any particular Law Firm. 
We are committed to working with 
all MROs including NCOM, MRF, 
AMA, MMA, BOLT and any other 
motorcycle rights organization that 
strengthens our lobby on legisla-
tive issues and on motorcycle safety.

Donations to ABATE Of Califor-
nia are not deductible for Federal 
income tax purposes. However, 
dues and fees may qualify as busi-
ness expenses and may be deduct-
ible in limited circumstances sub-
ject to various restrictions imposed 
by the Internal Revenue Code.

Mission Statement
	 ABATE of California is committed to protect and 
promote the interests of the motorcycle community. 
ABATE exists to preserve and safeguard the individual 
rights and liberties of all riders thru political and legisla-
tive action. ABATE promotes motorcycle safety through 
education, training and public awareness. 
ABATE of California now has their off road division up 

and running!
Join on Page 21.
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Continued on next page

Nominees for ABATE Board of Directors 2014-2015
LEE ‘SPORTY’ MILLIGAN

Hi all! A lot has gone on these past few 
months; I am still mending, but getting bet-
ter.

It is time once again to run again for a po-
sition on the Board of Directors.

I have been at this a long time and you 
are probably asking, “Is Sporty energized 
to run again for the Board?” The answer to 
that question is, “Yes! I still feel that I can 
make a contribution to the organization and 
I also have the time available to do the job 
right.”

You folks know where I stand on the is-
sues. With me you get no bullpuck approach 
to solving the tasks that we have put before 
us.

With that said, I once again ask for your 
vote for Board of Directors. And remember 
my motto: “Prevent tooth decay which is 
fighting to prevent bad laws against motor-
cyclists from happening in California!”

Regards, Lee “Sporty” Milligan
Current member of the Board of Direc-

tors, President of Local 1, Membership 
Chairman.

MARK “DOGMAN” 
CASTILLERO

I have respectfully accepted the nomina-
tion to run as a candidate for the ABATE 
of California Board of Directors. I’m a 
long-time motorcyclist, having logged over 
400,000 miles over the course of the last 40 
years.

I was a member of the Boozefighters MC 
(9 years). During my tenure with the Booze-
fighters MC, I served as the club’s National 
Representative which afforded me the op-
portunity to interact with Boozefighters 
MCs throughout the country. My position 
also afforded me the opportunity to network 
with various motorcycle clubs nationwide.

Until recently, I served as the San Diego 
County Unit Commander for the US De-
fenders. Under my purview as Unit Com-
mander, I was responsible for disseminating 
political and legislative information spe-
cifically pertinent to the motorcycle com-
munity in San Diego County, as well as of 
general interest to all California motorcy-
clists. I’m a current member of the San Di-
ego and Southern California Confederation 
of Clubs (COC). I’m also an active member 
of ABATE Local 11 and currently serve as 
my Local’s PAC representative. In addition, 
I am a current member of the Modified Mo-
torcycle Association (MMA).

Last year I was nominated as a candidate 
for the ABATE 2013 Freedom Fighter of 
the Year Award. While the recognition was 
awarded to Nick Benson, a well-deserving 
Freedom Fighter, I was deeply honored by 
the nomination.

I own Pro-Train Innovative Dog Training, 
a successful dog training business in San 
Diego. I am passionate and hard-driven, 
with a strong business acumen and expe-
rience in the political arena; yet, I’m open 
to new and innovative ideas. My sense of 
patience and perseverance can be directly 
attributed to my 18 years as a student of 
martial arts. I have the ability to articulate 
clearly and communicate effectively and 
possess a strong willingness to share my ex-
pertise and knowledge.

I’m grateful to have been endorsed by the 
following individuals: Nick Benson, Dave 
“Moony” Jordan, Steve Kinzey, Sandra 
Lubbers, Tom Lubbers and Sarge Matthews.

As you thoughtfully consider all the can-
didates, I would value and appreciate your 
vote to serve as a member of the ABATE of 
California Board of Directors.

Thank you.

ED ROGERS
Hello! My name is Ed Rogers and I am 

running as a candidate for A.B.A.T.E. of 

California Board of Directors. My wife and 
I have been proud members since 1994 and 
a business member since 2005 of Local 24 
Fresno. I proudly served as Local 24’s Presi-
dent for close to 10 years.

I have attended many Board meetings in 
the past and knocked on the doors of Sena-
tors at our capitol. I truly believe in the pur-
pose of ABATE.

I have successfully managed and ran 
my own business for the past 32 years and 
am still currently in business. While I was 
president of Local 24, I did my best to run 
it as a business organization. I believe this 
experience will add to helping the Board of 
Directors. As a small business owner you 
can never give up and, if you elect me, I will 
never give up fighting alongside the other 
Board members for A.B.A.T.E.

I also served as 6th District Regional Di-
rector. I listen to all members and what they 
have to say. I feel the way to success is to get 
people involved. I believe to succeed is to be 
a team. I believe Local 24 is strong due to 
all the members who supported and fought 
together. As a member, and if elected to the 
Board, I will fight hard for our freedoms.

I feel that the Board members need to 
reach out to the Locals, one on one, and lis-
ten to the ideas and needs of each and ev-
ery Local. I also believe that we should give 
credit where credit is due regarding the suc-
cess of each Local.

If you give me your vote, I promise to rep-
resent each and every individual to the best 
of my ability.

Thank you again for your consideration, 
Ed Rogers, Proud Member of Local 24.



 November  2013		  ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA   NEWSLETTER	     		      PAGE 5

GREG “COACH” COPPES
My name is Greg “Coach” Coppes and I 

will be brief. I am a member of ABATE Lo-
cal 17. As an electrical contractor and suc-
cessful small business owner for the past 35 
years, I am well versed on how to manage 
resources and make the hard budgetary de-
cisions. I can bring those skills to bear on 
any management issues that might arise.

I have been active in local and state poli-
tics for close to 20 years and in that time, 
and working with others, I have managed 
to assist with getting difficult legislation 
moved through the state legislature.

It takes a team to effect change, and you 
will be surprised how much can be accom-
plished when you don’t care who gets the 
credit. I have made contacts on both sides 
of the aisle and have learned how things re-
ally work.

To facilitate progress in today’s politi-
cal climate you need to use a three prong 
attack; legislative, legal and grass roots. 
Working with others we are currently using 
this approach to try and change the helmet 
law.

Legislative: Working on an amendment to 
the current law that would only require hel-
mets for those under 18 and those with less 
than one year riding experience.

Legal: Working with BOLT to file a fed-
eral lawsuit against officers who wrote un-
constitutional helmet tickets, violating your 
4th Amendment Right. Due to unequal en-
forcement they will be going for an injunc-
tion against enforcing the law itself.

Grass Roots: With the help of the MROs 
we are putting together a unification ride on 
the capitol, to take place on a Saturday so 
everyone may attend without losing work.

As indicated earlier I’m already working 
with others to regain our rights. Together 
we can stop losing our freedoms and regain 
some of the ground we have already lost. 
Please select me as one of your choices for 
the ABATE Board of Directors.

Respectfully Submitted, Greg “Coach” 
Coppes

JIM SCHLACHTER

I am asking all members for their vote to 
become a member of ABATE of CA Board 
of Directors. I will do my best to represent 
all members of ABATE.

I’m a 10-year member of Local 17 of So-
lano and Napa Counties, am currently Vice 
President, have served as treasurer for 2 
years, and have volunteered at most of Lo-
cal 17’s runs and events.

I initiated two successful state-wide 
ABATE Motorcycle Raffles - one in 2008 
and one in 2013 and served as coordinator 
and bookkeeper for them.

Vote for me! I’ll fight for Motorcycle 
Rights and Freedom of the Road!

Thanks, Jim

NICK BENSON, SR.

My name is Nick Benson Sr. Most of you 
know that I have been active in ABATE for 
many years and have been on the Board of 
Directors for the past two years. As most of 
you also know I am very involved with poli-
tics and meet with several representatives 

from local council members to supervisors 
to state level reps such as Senator Jean Full-
er pictured here with my wife and me.

I am not afraid to speak my mind to these 
reps and as such can proudly state that in my 
districts, whether local or state, each and ev-
ery one of our reps vote FOR motorcyclist 
rights.

Aside from on street rights, last No-
vember I started the Off-Road division of 
ABATE and we have gained membership 
from that division.

I met and discussed with either the staff 
of, or Senators Mimi Walters and Jean 
Fuller themselves, on several occasions to 
ensure the SB 234 – the right to modify our 
Side X Sides built before 2014 – was passed. 
And it not only passed, but was signed into 
law by Governor Brown in August. The off 
road was a win-win for ABATE. We gained 
membership and recognition.

I also am adamant about transparency 
within our organization; believing that each 
member should have access to the informa-
tion and workings that the officers have. 
This organization can only succeed if we 
unite and work as one. Several members 
that have called me during my term on the 
Board have found that I mean what I say 
about transparency. I do not hide my phone 
number, my emails, or any contact informa-
tion about myself. Call me, I will answer or 
call you back within 24 hours and answer 
to the best of my ability any questions you 
may have.

I believe that I have accomplished a lot 
in the past two years on YOUR Board of 
Directors and I want to accomplish much 
more. I have never missed a Board meet-
ing, a Board decision, or a PAC vote. I take 
my position seriously and hope that I have 
earned your vote to put me back onto the 
Board for the next two years.

Thank you, Nick Benson, Sr.

TOM A. LUBBERS

Nominees for ABATE Board of Directors 2014-2015
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I have been a motorcycle enthusiast all 

my life and an ABATE member for the past 
nine years. I’ve served as the ABATE Board 
Chairman for the 2011/13 term and, most 
recently, served as the president of Local 
5 (San Gabriel Valley), a position I held for 
seven years.

In addition to my involvement and com-
mitment to ABATE of California, I also 
serve in a leadership capacity for the US 
Defenders as the Southern California Con-
federation of Clubs Unit Commander. Un-
der my leadership, I have been instrumental 
in developing procedures that ensure timely 
and effective dissemination of vital infor-
mation specific to “Calls to Action.”

I am extremely passionate about the pro-
tection and retention of our personal free-
doms, especially as they relate to motor-
cyclists’ rights. I have been diligent in my 
efforts through ABATE, US Defenders and 
other MROs, to encourage fellow riders 
about their individual responsibility to be 
proactive (and not complacent) in the fight 
to preserve our rights.

I appreciate your consideration as you 
cast your vote – I would be honored to once 
again serve the ABATE constituency, as a 

FREEDOM FIGHTER
 NOMINEE FOR 2013

member of the ABATE of California Board 
of Directors.

Thank you, Tom A. Lubbers

I would like to nominate Ruby Weber 
from Local 25 for Freedom Fighter of the 
Year. Ruby is one of those Unsung Heroes 
who have been fighting for motorcycle 
rights behind the scenes for over 20 plus 
years for ABATE of California.

Ruby has been a mainstay for Local 25 
in various positions such as Vice President, 
Treasurer; ABATE Liaison to the MMA and 

an all-around getter-done gal. If you have 
been to any of the Freedom Rallies you have 
seen Ruby there. She hasn’t missed a one of 
them in 20 years. She can be found putting 
up/taking down placards for parking meters 
and talking to politicians about OUR rights 
or sitting inside the hearings on bills that 
concern bikers. She’s there even when we 
don’t have rallies and a bill is being heard.

Ruby has been to many of the California 
Motorcycle Safety Programs, held by the 
CHPs, for us in ABATE to just keep tabs on 
what LEA’s (Law Enforcement Agencies) 
have in store for us for the upcoming year. 
She is well respected by the biker commu-
nity and goes to so many runs and events 
she’d put many of us to shame!

She has a Facebook page that reaches out 
to a lot of bikers and she uses this page to 
spread the word on upcoming bills, news 
events and anything that could/would be 
used against us. This year at Sturgis Ruby 
was recognized for her achievements along 
with other selected women, for her gallant 
efforts for doing what she does best, fight-
ing for OUR rights. The honor was well de-
served.

Thank you, Lori Adams Local 00

MAIL-IN BALLOT
ABATE of California Board of Directors for 2014-2015. Vote for one or no more than 6, Couple 

members can vote twice.
Ballots must be postmarked NO later than December 14, 2013.

Candidate bios are in Oct. & Nov. Bailing Wires.

		  LEE ‘SPORTY’ MILLIGAN			   MARK “DOGMAN” CASTILLERO

		  ED ROGERS					     GREG “COACH” COPPES
		  JIM SCHLACHTER				    NICK BENSON, SR.
		  TOM A. LUBBERS

Freedom Fighter Award 2013
Ruby Weber

	
	 Name							       Member Number
	 Couple					   
	 Mail Ballot to:	 ABATE-Ballot
							       10240 7th Ave.
									         Hesperia CA 92345-2631

Bios are on pages 4-6.
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LOCAL   NEWS
Local #02 Simi Valley

I arrived a little early for this meeting 
and the smell of BBQ burgers and dogs 
drew me near! We here at Local 2 are 
truly blessed to have a great facility that 
allows us to have BBQs plus a nice sized 
room every month! Thanks to VFW 
Post 10049 and a really special thanks to 
Commander Chuck Fleming for being a 
really gracious host. It’s a great thing to 
have these special people support us as 
we have supported them!

Another big thanks to our volunteer 
cooks, Frank and Andi! We serve a great 
meal for $5.00! Burgers, hotdogs, chili 
and chips and all the fixin’s you need! 
Many thanks also go to Frank Warthen 
our master BBQ man. He does it all and 
then some. He’s one of our behind the 
scenes men; he buys and makes sure ev-
erything is just right, every month! And 
he has been doing it for YEARS! A lot 
of them, at least 8 that I know of and I 
know it has been more.

We start serving our meal at 6:45 
pm and our meeting starts at 7:30 pm; 
we meet on the second Tuesday of the 
month at: VFW Post 10049 4242 East 
Los Angeles street.

Our pres, Ray, opened us up with the 
Pledge of Allegiance and then quickly 
got into the real business which was 
about the state elections and rules and 
about our own elections. Our secretary, 
Jane, read the minutes and treasury re-
port. Andi, merchandise, brought the 
goods for Local 2. Pat, membership, 
talked about issues and we kind of ex-

panded on the “how to” to increase busi-
ness as well as personal members. PR 
man, Norm, talked about checking out 
the Bailing Wire on line as well as just 
reading the monthly newsletter. Guy, 
our Road guy, talked about our fun ride 
that he and his wife, Sandy, are host-
ing. The end stop BBQ get together and 
games will be at their house on October 
20. It will be fun!

We had our elections and we have 
NEW officers! Mostly new ones in key 
positions with others returning at their 
old positions. I’m excited because the 
new blood in these key positions will 
breathe new enthusiasm into Local 2! 
Not saying the others didn’t, but it’s nice 
to give them a rest! A super huge thanks 
to all the outgoing officers, you have 
raised the bar and the new officers will 
continue raising it. Again thanks to ALL 
past officers and to the newly elected 
and returning ones, too!

Please come to our next meeting and 
meet them. We miss all who couldn’t 
make it. Ride Safer Always, PTL norm 
e.

Local #15 Contra Costa 
County

Members and Friends: I am sorry to 
announce that due to a very low partici-
pation we voted to close Contra Costa 
County ABATE Local #15 at our last 
meeting on October 2nd.

The balance of our funds will be 
turned over to the state office for the 
general fund at the Board of Directors 
meeting in Fresno on October 26th. 
Please click on the following link to 
take this last chance to purchase some 

of our custom hats and T-shirts while we 
still have them and let us bring the state 
office a little bit more money. http://
abate15.weebly.com/

Carol at the state office says whatever 
money we turn into the state will be held 
for 6 months in case anyone else would 
like to start up a Local in Contra Costa 
County. I have already closed the PO 
Box and the bank account of Local #15.

PLEASE CONTINUE YOUR 
MEMBERSHIP TO SUPPORT MO-
TORCYCLE RIGHTS IN CALI-
FORNIA!

Any members wishing to attend an 
ABATE meeting are encouraged to go 
to Local 17 Solano and Napa Counties. 
They are a big Local with many events 
every year. They go for a ride after their 
meetings every month.

Local 17 meets the 3rd Sunday at 
10:00 am, Judy’s Wild Wrangler Saloon, 
4823 Midway Road, in Vacaville. Go 80 
east to 505 and then north to Midway 
Road exit and make a left; it’s right on 
the other side of the highway. Call Glenn 
Phillips of Local 17 at (707) 624-6310 
for more info.

Contra Costa riders wishing to attend 
Local 17’s meetings, please meet with 
a full tank of gas at the Burger King at 
the end of Park & Shop on Willow Pass 
Road. We leave at 9:15 am. This is an in-
formal meeting place for whoever shows 
up.

Over the years many friendships have 
been made, many fun events thrown, 
and a lot of legislative manpower gener-
ated from this Local, thanks to all.

Down the Road, Greg Howe, found-
ing President of Local #15 Contra Costa 
County

Local #20 Orange County
Gill told us that a Long Beach officer 

impounded a bike because, according 
to him, the rider wasn’t wearing an ap-
proved DOT helmet even after another 
rider offered him a different helmet. Re-
member that the burden of proof is on 
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glennphillips01@comcast.net

the officer, he must prove in court that it 
is not approved. Gill also reminded us to 
be sure to always have your current reg-
istration and insurance information be-
cause if you don’t, your bike, and/or car, 
can be impounded. I keep mine in my 
wallet so if my bike is ever stolen they 
won’t have my personal information.

Spike said that he and Gill are work-
ing hard to bring a bill to the western 
states like the Anti-Profiling Legislation 
against bikers in the state of Washington 
and they have a meeting set up on the 
26th of October in Sacramento.

We had 32 members and 6 guests at 
our meeting. One of our guests was 
Anna Bryson who is running for State 
Assembly 73rd District in 2014. I found 
her to be a fascinating woman. She is an 
ABATE member, NRA member, biker 
friendly, Pro Life, Republican, with a 
military family background and she be-
lieves in personal freedom. By the end 
of her short speech I was considering 
moving to the 73rd District just so I can 
vote for her.

After her speech we took a new group 
picture for the Bailing Wire. Spike’s sis-
ter, who is in town from England visit-
ing, was at the post for the meeting.

We drew Richard Hrycyk’s name for 
the dollar draw, but he was not at to-
night’s meeting; so the money rolls over 
another month.

Submitted by: ~~Leenie~~

Local #21 Antelope Valley

Mark C put the Local’s lobby money 
under the wild cat dish and that is about 
it.

Hope you all had a good meeting. I 
sent in the Local 21 fund money. We 
have some $$$ in our treasury. What do 
you guys want to do with it??

So long for now, Daryl, Local 21

Local #24 Fresno
39 folks gathered at Yosemite Falls 

Café for the Local 24 meeting. President 
Doug started off with the Pledge to the 
Flag. We discussed the current election 
for State ABATE Board of Directors. Ed 
Rogers is a candidate and urged all of us 
to get involved and VOTE.

Looking ahead at events; we are host-
ing the State ABATE Board of Directors 
meeting on October 26. This is open to 
all members and we expect a large turn-
out from Local 24.

Our yearly Turkey Run is on Novem-
ber 2. We will meet at Kimmie’s at 1000. 
Good ride and good food with fun folks. 
ATTEND!!

Next up is our annual Christmas Toy 
Drive. We will return to Children’s Hos-
pital of the Central Valley again this 
year. The kids really appreciate seeing 
Santa Clause arrive on a motorcycle. It’s 
tough to think about the medical issues 
and treatments some of the kids face at 
the hospital. Let’s go all out again this 
year and make their Christmas a fantas-
tic remembrance.

On Local affairs, Scott would like to 
step down as Vice President and not run 
in next month’s Local election. We en-
courage anyone that wants to be a Local 
office to run.

Phil reported membership at 118 
members and 18 business members. Ur-
sula reported the bank account is good.

Our ABATE prize was $81.00. Charlie 
was eligible for the Membership prize of 
$30.00, but he wasn’t there. Lots of good 

donations were drawn for and a whole 
bunch of “Dog Tags.” Bruce

Local #25 Sacramento

Lil’ David called the meeting to order 
at 7:15 followed by the Pledge of Alle-
giance. Ruby introduced guest JR Voss 
who has attended several of our meetings 
and recently joined the Fair Oaks Ameri-
can Legion Riders.

We waived reading last month’s meet-
ing minutes - copies of the minutes were 
available at the door. We didn’t get a trea-
sury report as Joe was absent. We had a 
general discussion of the 9-11 event in 
D.C.

Gary H gave the PAC report. The Leg-
islature is out of session and won’t return 
until January. The new State Senator 
from Fresno (S.D. 16 Andy Vidak) ap-
pears to be ABATE friendly.

Sacramento Harley is hosting a Bikes 
and Beer event this Saturday (Sept. 21) 
and there will be a welcome home party 
for Tiny at the Marines club house on 
Saturday, too. The rescheduled Rebie 
Ride is also this Saturday.

Lil’ David handed out an “in case of 
accident” card, which has headings and 
lines to make sure you write down all the 
necessary information for police and in-
surance at the scene of an accident.

Joe, his two sons and Lil’ David went 
to Kernville for the Rally. Good turn out 
and music both nights.

October 26 is next State ABATE Board 
of Directors meeting in Fresno. Gary 
suggested inviting the new Senator from 
that area to the meeting (PAC).

There was a discussion about having 
a holiday food drive. Linda, Ruby and 
Celeste will find 3 single parent families 
and ask if they want turkey or ham. We 
passed the hat and collected $78.00.

Meeting was over at 8:00. Submitted 
by: David Smart
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Motorcycle Safety Report

Continued  on next page

by Norm e. Newiger, Safety 
Officer for Local #02

Winter in Southern California?

Since I live in beautiful Southern 
California, I am lucky that I don’t have 
to winterize my bike. That is unless you 
live in or near the snow zone of higher 
altitudes. But should we kind of winter-
ize our bikes somewhat? It’s normal to 
not ride as much in the winter months, 
but then again on any given weekend 
out here it’s riding time! All we need 
is sunshine and blue skies; forget the 
temperature, that’s not a good enough 
excuse not to ride.

Since I don’t live in an area where 
winter dictates riding seasons, I there-
fore don’t wish to embellish on what 
they have to do. If you live in one of 
these regions and don’t like it then, 
move to where the sun shines year 
round!

I use the winter months to my advan-
tage and that’s when I’ll do anything 
major to my bike and or helping one of 
my friends as well, and since I’m not 
a major wrench or a serious mechanic 
I take my time and not worry about 
how fast the jobs going to take, in other 
words, no deadline! But that’s me as 
well as others.

It’s good to be associated with oth-
ers that have equal or more experience 
in the mechanics of motorcycles rather 

than taking your bike to a local shop or 
dealer, but this is mainly due to econom-
ics and me being cheap, since I really do 
believe in having the luxury of support-
ing local businesses is a good thing, if 
you can afford and trust them, that’s on 
you!

Back to reality; for me winter is a time 
for me to get re-acquainted with my 
bike again. I need to do this for my own 
sake! And for me to do this it’s called 
a major detailing of my bike with tools 
as well as all the cleaners on the mar-
ket. I have learned over the years that 
there are many, many nuts and bolts and 
screws and they all seem to lose their 
grip over the miles that we’ve ridden. I 
think about the safety aspect of what I’m 
doing, and this could prevent any future 
incidents in which I’m the only one at 

risk! Really!
Here are some possible one rider is-

sues that could go bad: You are riding 
at a fast pace on the freeway in heavy 
traffic and your throttle cable busts, 
you are in the fast lane and there is no 
shoulder to your left side and now you 
have to maneuver across three lanes to 
get out of the way of speeding car driv-
ers that don’t know your situation. Scary 
thought! How about this, you’re cruising 
on the same freeway and you lose all 
power, under your seat a positive wire 
grounded out killing all electrical life 
in your bike. You are going down like 
a plane with no wings. Have you ever 
been out in the middle of nowhere and 
your belt snapped?

Simple things like this happen all the 
time: Have you ever blown your bikes’ 
fork seals? One of your brakes locks up? 
Here’s a good one, a major part on your 
bike gets loose (multiple bolts loosen 
up) either engine or drive train and you 
spew oil and are smoking like a diesel 
with bad fuel! These things happen all 
the time! I have been a part of this as 
either the one or with someone who has. 
It’s just the reality of riding; sometimes 
it’s really unforgiving especially when a 
rider gets hurt or killed.

This is why when I do a major detail-
ing of my bike I make sure all the nuts 
and bolts and screw’s and cables and gas 
lines, brake lines, electrical wires etc. 
are up to factory specs or my own specs. 
It takes time to do this and for me it’s a 
two day affair or longer, it depends on 
how far I want to go. It is worth it to me 
because any type of mechanical failure 
can kill your trip or you!

After I have finished with the main 
frame of my bike I go thru all the elec-
trical wires to include all of the lights on 
my bike, I count on all my lights work-
ing, and it’s a good thing to be highly 
visible in daylight as well as night.

For me the last item I really pay at-
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tention to is my tires. First thing I do 
is check the spokes, this is a very pain 
staking endeavor that has to be done 
and if you have a lift then the job is very 
easy. It’s not that you have to tighten all 
the spokes to specs, it’s about finding 
a loose one or more. If you have any 
doubt about them, then take your bike 
to a shop that can true your spokes. If 
you have solid rims then, nice!

For me tire pressure and tread depth 
are the most important items on my 
checklist, in fact you should check 
them all the time. Just do it! We all 
know that the recommended tire pres-
sure is stamped on each tire, make sure 
you find this information. The text is 
small but very important. As the sea-
son changes the temperatures change 

Safety Continued as well, maybe up to 40 degrees give or 
take in just a day, and if you are on a 
long road trip or multiple day trip your 
tire pressure can change.

A tire’s pressure can change by 1 PSI 
for every 10 degrees Fahrenheit of tem-
perature change. As temperature goes, 
so goes pressure, plus you lose approxi-
mately 1 PSI of pressure per month. 
That’s why most tire manufacturers 
recommend you checking your tire 
pressure once a week. There’s nothing 
wrong with your tires, it’s just physics!

Here is the main reason you should 
be concerned about tire pressure: Under 
inflated tires! Riding on tires with too 
little air pressure is dangerous. First of 
all, they will generate excessive heat, 
damage your tire, tire failure, adverse-
ly affects your cornering ability, make 
your bike feel mushy, reduce your tire 
life, increase fuel consumption, and can 
cause fatigue cracking. Just remember 
this; heat is the enemy of tires. Under 
inflated tires generates additional heat 
by flexing more than they should, while 
a properly inflated tire runs cooler.

There are hundreds of tire manufac-
tures in the world and they all express 
proper tire pressure and tread depth 
as the most important things you as 
a consumer can control. I must admit 
I’m kind of a nut about this, I always 
ask me buds, “When was the last time 
you checked your tire pressure?” - it’s 
true!

They say under inflated tires on cars 
are responsible for most accidents in-
volving vehicles that lost control. I just 
wonder how true this could be for mo-
torcycles?

I go through my bike usually twice 
a year. I can ride my bike with con-
fidence knowing that I did all that I 
could do to make my bike as safe as 
possible.

Ride safer than last time and share 
the road. norm e.
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by Nick Benson Sr. 

Although this is not exactly 
moto related, it is bikers doing 
the bulk of the work. I posted 
this on many Facebook sites 
and yes I promoted ABATE 
and Jr ABATE throughout 
my travels and efforts to col-
lect these shoes.

A story of pride - long, but 
worth it!

As most of you know or 
should know, ABATE of 
California’s communication 
officer Gill Mellen sent out 
a flyer from Illusions Cycles 
in Westminster requesting 
help collecting old worn out 
shoes.  For every 25,000 pairs 
collected, the Florida based 
foundation that teaches third 
world countries how to refur-
bish these shoes.   They will 
learn a trade and get shoes out 
of the deal. BUT, most impor-
tantly to me is that the foun-
dation will donate $10,000.00 
to the American Soldier Net-
work who will use a portion of 
the money for the 7th Annual 
Camp Pendleton’s Wounded 
Warrior SWAG BAG Christ-
mas Drive!   That is only the 
start of this story.

Our local newspaper (Bar-
stow Desert Dispatch) had 
printed my goal of collecting 
a minimum of 1,000 pairs of 
shoes from the High Desert 
that I will drive in my truck 
and trailer to Illusions Cycles 
on the 27th of this month. 
Victorville Harley-Davidson 
agreed to be a drop off point 
for the Victor Valley. While 
I was talking to the manager 
of Victorville Harley, the as-

sistant principal from Quail 
Valley Middle School in 
Phelan came in with 3 of the 
ASB students and said they 
wanted to help. After admir-
ing and sitting on several Har-
leys, the kids were more than 
ever determined to help with 
the drive for our troops. They 
said that they would challenge 
their student body to match 
my goal of 1,000 pairs of 
shoes! Then we all went our 
separate ways.

A few days later, Victorville 
Harley contacted me that they 
were full of shoes that needed 
to be picked up. In fact, they 
had collected 875 pairs! In-
stead of me picking them up, 
Annie Nelson - founder of the 
American Soldier Network - 
brought in some trucks and 
some soldiers and they picked 
up those shoes and took them 
back to Westminster.

Thursday as my grandsons 
and I were bundling and load-
ing the 850 pairs of shoes that 
we have collected so far from 

Barstow, Quail Valley Assis-
tant Principal Susan Canchola 
emailed me that they had 816 
pairs of shoes and were ready 
for me to pick them up!

Friday, Victorville Harley 
sent a driver, truck, and trail-
er to help me collect those 816 
pairs of shoes along with 50 
more from their sister school 
- Verde Vista. But when I 
got there, Mrs. Canchola told 
me that there had been a last 
minute rush from the stu-
dents and they now had 1,708 
pairs of shoes!!!!! The chil-
dren - rightfully - were beam-
ing with pride. I have never 
been so proud of our future 
generation than I was at that 
moment watching and listen-
ing to these incredible junior 
Patriots! Their faces radiated 
pride and then many students 
joined in the conveyer line 
to help load all those shoes! 
OMG, I was so proud! Al-
though the picture only shows 
four of the students (state law 
prohibits pictures of children 
on the internet without pa-
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Collecting shoes for a worthy Cause
rental permission and these 
kid’s parents had given per-
mission), all of the students at 
Quail Valley Middle School 
should be given a full salute 
for their patriotism!

Then we stopped by Victor-
ville Harley where they had a 
couple of hundred more pairs 
for us and then they let their 
driver bring all the shoes to 
my store in their truck and 
trailer! Thank you Victorville 
Harley-Davidson!

Ok, WE now have 2,800 
pairs of old shoes loaded and 
ready to go to Westminster 
on Sunday (October 27). You 
have until Thursday (Octo-
ber 24) to get your shoes to 
one of our drop off points in 
Barstow or to me, and until 
Saturday (October 26) to get 
them to Victorville Harley. 
Or you have until Sunday to 
get them to Illusions Cycles 
in Westminster. On Sunday 
(October 27), there will be a 
party/ Barbecue at Illusions to 
celebrate what we hope will 
be a 25,000 or more count of 
pairs of shoes! Everyone is 
welcome to attend the no host 
barbecue! That gives us about 
a week to show the soldiers 
what we are willing to do for 
them!

Let’s roll!
A HUGE THANK YOU 

goes  to Victor Valley Daily 
Press, Desert Dispatch,  and 
staff writer, Jose Quintero, 
for  writing and printing arti-
cles on the VVDP front page 
(October 12,) and front page 
of Section B on October 19th) 
about the shoe drive taking 
place! 
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Not A Poker Run Pics By Donald Kline
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The following information is from the CA DMV:

®
®

Southern California’s 
Largest Indoor  

Gardening Center

4745 Hiers Ave.
Riverside, CA 92505

877-476-9487 Toll Free
951-689-4575 Local
951-343-3087 Fax

Store Hours:
  9:00 - 7:00 Monday - Friday
10:00 - 6:00 Saturday
10:00 - 6:00 Sunday
www.discount-hydro.com

DMV NEWS – October 16, 2013
The following was provided by 
the California Department of 

Motor Vehicles

DMV BUSTS FRADULENT 
DISABLED PLACARD USERS

Citations Issued in Statewide Placard Sting

SACRAMENTO – Today, DMV 
investigators issued 241 citations 
during a sweeping, statewide 
crackdown of disabled license plate 
and placard scofflaws on October 
16, 2013.

The daylong operation spanned 
several regions of the state in a 
planned response to increased 
complaints from the public.

“Fraudulent use of disabled 
placards is a disservice to legitimate 
placard owners who really need the 
parking privilege,” said DMV Chief 
Deputy Director Jean Shiomoto. 
“The DMV will confiscate a placard 
of a legitimate owner if it’s being 
used by others.”

Investigative teams covered 
several high-volume areas, 
including, (but not limited to) 
shopping mall parking lots, 
universities and colleges, business 

districts, and generally any heavy-
populated locations where DMV’s 
Investigations Division has received 
a majority of complaints from the 
public.

The citations are considered 
misdemeanors; and, carry bail 
amounts ranging from $250 to $1,000 
for a first offense and up to $3,500 
for a subsequent offense. Additional 
costs may vary, depending upon the 
jurisdiction where the citation was 
issued.

Following in parentheses are 
citations issued in specific regions: 
San Francisco Bay Area (San 
Francisco, Hayward - 25); Southern 
Region (San Diego, Mission Valley, 
Chula Vista - 30); Central California 
(Fresno, Bakersfield, Stockton - 43) 
Orange County Region (Anaheim, 
Irvine - 19); Northern Region 
(Roseville, Sacramento, Santa Rosa, 
Vallejo - 15); Midland Region (El 
Monte, West Covina, LA Metro - 
43); Inland Region (Riverside, San 
Bernardino - 14); Pacific Region 
(Artesia, Southbay, Culver City - 
18); Valley Region (Granada Hills, 
Lincoln Park, Ventura - 34).

Disabled placards -- It is 
illegal to: 1] Lend your disabled 
person parking (DP) placard to 
another person. DP placards are not 
transferable. 2] Forge a physician’s 
signature to obtain a DP placard. 
3] Use someone else’s DP placard. 
4] Possess or display a counterfeit 
placard.  5] Provide false information 
to obtain a placard. 6] Alter a placard 
or a placard identification card.

Don’t Stand In Line, Go 
Online! Doing business with the 
DMV has never been easier. The 
DMV offers an array of services to 
customers 24 hours a day, 7 days a 
week through its Website including 
online appointments for written and 
drive tests; vehicle registration and 
driver license renewals, selection of 
personalized license plates, changes 
of address and payment of fees via 
secure debit transactions. Customers 
can also effect transactions by calling 
DMV customer service at (800) 777-
0133. DMV is a department under the 
California Transportation Agency.
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Continued on next page

COAST TO COAST BIKER NEWS
Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish

SPORTBIKERS ATTACK SUV IN NYC: 
Headlines across America shrieked in con-
demnation over a road rage incident involv-
ing a swarm of sportbike riders in New York 
who were caught on tape viciously attacking 
a family in an SUV, but according to high-
profile civil rights attorney Gloria Allred we 
haven’t heard the whole story.

Everything started when a driver bumped 
a biker on the Henry Hudson Parkway in 
NYC and took off, sparking the chase and 
vicious assault that followed. After the ini-
tial contact, the now-famous helmet cam 
footage that captivated the country shows 
a rider cutting in front of a Range Rover, 
slowing down and gesturing at the driver 
just before the SUV driver clipped his back 
tire. Following a brief exchange on the side 
of the road, the SUV driver is seen hitting 
the gas and speeding off recklessly through 
the crowd of bikers, running over one of 
them. A group of riders pursued the vehicle 
and miles later when it was forced to a halt 
in heavy traffic, several of the bikers bashed 
in the windows and dragged the driver out 
and beat him in front of his wife and infant 
child.

Allred is representing rider Edwin “Jay” 
Mieses, the 33-year old father of two from 
Massachusetts who was ran over and left 
permanently paralyzed by the SUV driv-
er during his “escape”, and she told FOX 
News during an October 8th interview on 
“Hannity” that; “First of all, what’s not be-
ing talked about is what happened several 
miles before Edwin was run over, and we 
have evidence of this and police are aware, 
that the SUV was in the right lane several 
miles before and decided to move over into 
the center lane, HIT a bike and kept going 
and then several miles later hit a second rid-
er and then ran over Edwin, crushing him 
under the SUV without any warning as he 
was standing there trying to get everyone to 
move on.”

“Ticked off” by the media’s unfair por-
trayal of the events, Allred said there’s no 
evidence of intimidation on the part of the 
bikers prior to the accident and the subse-
quent attack, and riders insist that the SUV 
driver was the aggressor. “He drove errati-
cally and bumped the bike on the side,” one 
rider told WABC TV, corroborating that the 
driver had already hit one motorcycle prior 
to the confrontation. “When he bumped that 
bike on the side, that biker became aggres-

sive because his life was in danger.”
Three bikers have thus far been arrested 

for gang assault and other crimes, but the 
SUV driver has not been charged as the case 
continues under investigation, so stay tuned.

POSITIONING PLATES TO PERMIT 
LICENSE PLATE RECOGNITION: The 
National Highway Traffic Safety Admin-
istration (NHTSA) wants to change the 
angle of motorcycle license plates and has 
requested comments on a proposed amend-
ment to a safety standard on “lamps, reflec-
tive devices and associated equipment to 
allow the license plate mounting surface 
on motorcycles to be at an angle of up to 30 
degrees beyond vertical” (on horizontal in-
stalled plates).

According to the agency, the change would 
bring the U.S. rule more in line with Euro-
pean regulations, increase design flexibility 
without compromising safety or increasing 
costs, and allow license plate recognition 
technology used by law enforcement orga-
nizations to continue reading license plate 
characters.

CDC ASKED TO BACK OFF MOTOR-
CYCLE ISSUES: Congressman Tom Petri 
(R-WI) has authored a letter to the Centers 
for Disease Control requesting that the CDC 
stop investigating motorcycling issues such 
as helmet laws.

“Given the demands on your budget and 
the unique ability of the CDC to address 
such pressing issues as heart disease, diabe-
tes, cancer, Alzheimer’s and a host of other 
conditions, and issues which afflict millions 

of Americans and others around the globe, 
we encourage you to direct your attention 
and resources to areas that are not currently 
already being addressed elsewhere in the 
government,” wrote Petri in the letter he is 
requesting fellow members of Congress to 
co-sign.

With the government shutdown ending, 
now is the time to contact your Congres-
sional Representatives and ask them to sign 
onto Rep. Petri’s letter to the CDC.

NEW NEVADA LAW ALLOWS MO-
TORCYCLISTS TO GO ON RED: Under 
a new law, motorcyclists will be allowed to 
go through red lights. Starting October 1, if 
a motorcyclist comes to a red light at a sig-
nal that doesn’t seem to be working or has 
failed to detect the motorcycle, the rider will 
be allowed to go through. Assembly Bill 117 
enables motorcyclists, moped, trimobile 
and bike riders to go through red lights after 
waiting for two rounds of the signal without 
getting a green light.

The Nevada Highway Patrol said signals 
use sensors to detect metal, which may 
make it more difficult to detect motorcycles 
than vehicles.

The new law still requires motorcycles to 
stop at a light, and only proceed through a 
red if it’s safe. The state has launched a web-
site to educate people on the new law.

Nevada joins a dozen other states that 
allow riders to proceed through malfunc-
tioning red lights. Similar “dead red” laws 
have previously been enacted in Minnesota 
(2002), Tennessee (2003), Arkansas (2005), 
Idaho (2006), Wisconsin (2006), North 
Carolina (2007), South Carolina (2008), 
Missouri (2008), Oklahoma (2010), Kansas 
(2011), Virginia (2011) and Illinois (except 
Chicago - 2012). In Texas and California, 
state law requires stoplights to be fitted with 
sensors that detect motorcycles.

TEXAS BIKERS AND TRIKERS 
CELEBRATE A SUCCESSFUL LEGIS-
LATIVE SESSION: Previously in Texas, 
three-wheeled motorcycle training courses 
were costly and not widely available, due 
to mandated motorcycle training curricula 
from the Motorcycle Safety Foundation that 
limited the flexibility of the Department of 
Public Safety (DPS) in approving otherwise 
appropriate curricula.
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Coast from page 16
This was limiting for motorcyclists who 

do not wish to or cannot drive a two-wheeled 
motorcycle (perhaps due to a physical dis-
ability) but want to drive a three-wheeled 
cycle.

S.B. 763, “AN ACT relating to motorcycle 
training, the enforcement of certification 
standards for motorcycles, and the license 
requirements for a three-wheeled motor-
cycle,” changes from mandatory to optional 
whether curricula includes the curricula de-
veloped by a particular foundation, giving 
DPS the flexibility to authorize other cur-
ricula that meet the statutory and regulatory 
requirements of Texas.

The new law also adds a three-wheeled re-
striction to the Class M license of those Tex-
ans who take only a three-wheeled training 
course. Currently, a motorcyclist who has 
only taken a three-wheeled training course 
can obtain a Class M license which permits 
them to legally operate a two-wheeled mo-
torcycle.

“Another successful Legislative session 
for Texas Bikers, and Texas Trikes too!,” an-
nounced Paul Landers, TMRAII Legislative 
Liaison and National Lt. Commander of the 
US Defenders/C.O.I.R. “For the first time, 
a new classification for this group of three 
wheeled BIKERS. Personally, I feel this 
builds unity and gives more support to our 
political initiatives, trike owners can now be 
a part of what we do and feel good about it!”

MOTORCYCLISTS HOPE TO CHANGE 
NEW ILLINOIS POKER RUN LAW: A 
new law meant to protect poker runs is 
creating frustration. House Bill 2520, the 
“Poker Run Act”, was drawn up earlier this 
year because of concerns that poker runs 
were a type of illegal gambling. The bill to 
legalize poker runs for charities and Not For 
Profit organizations was passed with over-
whelming support and was signed into law 
in August, moving the fundraisers under the 
Illinois Charitable Games Act.

However, the regulations means charities 
and poker run stops all need to pay for a 
license. All locations involved are now re-
quired to pay a fee of $50 a year. The non-
profit behind the event must have a permit 
that costs $200. Any funds raised will be 
taxed at 3%.

Motorcycle groups are now looking for 
a new solution. Poker runs bring out bikers 
and bring in big dollars for charity causes, 
but many fear the new law will put an end to 
many of the events.

The push for change came when the mo-
torcycle advocacy group, ABATE of Illi-
nois, wanted to protect poker runs, which 
some states are cracking down on as illegal 
gaming. According to WSIL TV (ABC), the 
Illinois Department of Revenue says law-
makers didn’t ask for their help in drafting 
the legislation so now the agency is enforc-
ing those taxes and fees, but they’re also 
talking with bill sponsors about finding a 
new category for poker runs.

Representative Rich Brauer has already 
drawn up a bill that would put poker runs 
under the jurisdiction of the county where 
they’re being held.

BIKER DISCRIMINATION AT OKLA-
HOMA STATE FAIR: On the 15th of Sep-
tember 2013, two members of The Horse-
men MC out of Moore, OK went the State 
Fair of Oklahoma, walking past four Okla-
homa City police officers at the gates who 
watched the two of them buy tickets and 
enter the fair. They entered with club colors 
on and the Police made eye contact but let 
them in.

About an hour into being there, a Sergeant 
of the OKC P.D. pulled them aside and told 
them to remove their cuts or colors, where-
upon the two Horsemen refused. The Police 
then told the two riders they had one chance 
to leave and if they didn’t, they would be ar-
rested. The riders then agreed and started 
heading toward the gate.

They told them they would like their 
ticket money back since there are no signs 
posted informing motorcyclists they were 
not allowed to wear Colors in the fair. They 
did get their ticket money back but had to 
give their personal information to the po-
lice so they could run their identity through 
to see if they had any warrants. They took 
pictures of their vests and insignia, wanted 
to list their tattoos and informed them that 
they were a “gang”.

“The Horsemen walked away without be-
ing arrested but hopefully our Riding Com-
munity can understand there is a serious 
problem with this,” said Tiger Mike Revere 
in his report in the ABATE of Oklahoma 
newsletter. “In the meantime, club members 
who have been mistreated at this point will 
be interacting with attorneys for possible 
litigation.”

Tiger Mike, who is the ABATE Liaison 
for the OK Confederation of Clubs and 
also serves on the National Coalition of 
Motorcyclists (NCOM) board of directors, 
encourages any biker who experiences dis-
criminatory treatment to go to the Okla-
homa Confederation of Clubs website at: 
www.okcoc.net to download, print and sub-

mit a Discrimination Complaint to NCOM, 
and advises that this issue will be discussed 
further during the NCOM Region 2 Confer-
ence scheduled for November 22-23 at the 
Biltmore Hotel in Oklahoma City.

GITMO FOR BIKIES: Bikers going to jail 
in Queensland will now be sent to a “bikie-
only prison” at the ultra-secure Woodford 
Correctional Centre as part of the Austra-
lian government’s push against “bikies”. 
The biker gang-only facility, which critics 
have compared with Guantánamo Bay, will 
form a core part of the Newman Govt’s at-
tempt to drive outlaw bikie gangs from 
Queensland.

Convicted outlaw motorcycle gang mem-
bers will be kept in their cells for 23 hours 
a day at the centre, denied access to gym 
equipment, televisions and be subject to a 
more stringent regime of drug testing and 
searches. All calls unrelated to their legal 
representation will be monitored and their 
mail opened and censored while visitor con-
tact will be restricted to one hour a week. 
Bikie members already in Queensland pris-
ons will also be transferred to the new fa-
cility, which is aimed at denying them the 
ability to use prison time to recruit new 
members and widen their drug distribution 
networks says government sources.

Premier Campbell Newman told The 
Courier-Mail that the facility will be an 
integral part of sweeping legislation to be 
introduced and passed through State Parlia-
ment, adding that the new laws will also au-
tomatically ban bikies from accessing bail 
and hand greater investigative powers to 
the Crime and Misconduct Commission. In 
addition to mandatory enhanced prison sen-
tences of up to 25 additional years for gang 
members, the government is also consider-
ing tougher penalties for crimes committed 
in prison, including weapon offenses, as-
saults and drug use, as well as stiffer pen-
alties for prison staff caught colluding with 
gang members.

Civil libertarians and members of the le-
gal fraternity have condemned the proposed 
bikie crackdown as unnecessary, ill-con-
ceived and arrogant.

Thanks to Mike Davis of the NCOM 
Brothers Behind Bars (BBB) outreach for 
sharing this information.

QUOTABLE QUOTE: “Never forget 
that everything Hitler did in Germany 
was legal.” Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. 
(1929-68) American clergyman and civil 
rights leader

  November  2013		  ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA   NEWSLETTER                		     PAGE 19



Pac/Lobbyist Report
by Dave Hastings, Treasurer

November brings a change to our 
clocks (Daylight Savings Time ends) 
and for most of us, a change in our 
weather. “Old Man Winter” will soon 
be upon us and our days will become 
shorter, wet, and colder for most who 
choose to ride. Many of you do con-
tinue to ride and some just park until 
spring arrives. Either way, most of us 
will have some “parked” days ahead 
and hopefully you can use them to 
ABATE’s advantage.

The 2014 election cycle will bring 
a flurry of political activity statewide 
and we will be deluged with candi-
dates asking for contributions and 
campaign help in their quest to return 
to, or win a new office, in the upcom-
ing November elections. You will 
have the opportunity to get involved 
with your city, county, and state elec-
tions and we will need your help in 
choosing who to endorse. Remember, 
ABATE is non-partisan and will sup-
port any candidate from any political 
party as long as they meet our estab-
lished criteria and fill out an ABATE 
questionnaire form and submit it to 
our state office. We need your help 

with this process, and hopefully you 
will ensure that “your” candidate 
fills out and files that form.

Once we (ABATE PAC) have en-
dorsed the candidates, then we will 
need your help working with their 
staff to assist in any way you pos-
sibly can, to ensure the candidates 
successful election to office. Our 
“free” volunteer time is indispens-
able to their staff and we save them 
a tremendous amount of money that 
can be used for additional advertis-
ing, campaign signs, phone banking, 
etc. to ensure the candidates success. 
This is what really makes us so es-
sential in the process and allows us to 

influence the outcome of these politi-
cal races. Yes, we do sometimes con-
tribute financially, but our real value 
is our ability to work “free of charge” 
for the candidate in whatever capac-
ity they need at the time. Something 
as simple as stopping by their of-
fice to assemble campaign signs and 
posters or picking up a phone list and 
making phone calls asking people 
in your community to support them 
saves them from hiring and paying 
wages to someone for that task.

So, take the time to get involved 
with your candidate, keep our state 
office updated and informed of your 
choice, ensure your candidate has our 
questionnaire filled out and on file for 
an ABATE PAC endorsement, and 
above all else, volunteer some of your 
time to their staff to ensure both your 
candidate and ABATE of California 
win big in 2014!

“THANKS TO ALL THAT 
DO, AND TO THOSE THAT 
DON’T, PLEASE TRY TO!
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Off-Roaders - Protect Your Rights - Join Us NOW
Single  ..........................................................................................................................................................$ 40.00
(Membership & patch 1st year / Annual pin for each successive year / add $10.00 for Bailing Wire to be sent to you when printed)

Family  .........................................................................................................................................................$ 60.00
(Two Memberships & patch 1st year / Two annual pins for each successive year / add $10.00 for Bailing Wire to be sent to you 
when printed*)

Sustaining Single or Couple ......................................................................................................................$ 100.00
*)

Gold Business .............................................................................................................................................$ 125.00
(Black and white business card in Bailing Wire and printed bailing wire sent to you when printed)

Gold Business w/ Color Ad ........................................................................................................................$ 200.00
(Same as Gold Business but with color business card size ad in Bailing Wire)

Gold Business w/ 2X Color Ad ..................................................................................................................$ 250.00
(Same as above but double size color ad, and posted on our web site with a link to your business)

Single Life Membership ............................................................................................................................$ 450.00
(Life Membership patch and member card)

Family Life Membership ...........................................................................................................................$ 650.00
(Two Life Membership patches and member cards)

Our Bailing Wire newsletter is available every month online @ abate.org 
*A printed edition is available every other month.

 Single        Family        Sustaining Single or Couple        Gold Business        Gold Business w/ Color Ad
 Gold Business w/ 2X Color Ad        Single Life Membership        Family Life Membership

Name:  _____________________________________________________Name #2: ___________________________________________________

Address: _______________________________________________ City: _________________________ State: __________ Zip: ______________

Phone: _________________________________________________ Email: _________________________________________________________

Visa / MC #: ________________________________________________________________________________ Exp. Date: ___________________

I would like to donate $_______________ to the General Fund   /   PAC Fund   /   Lobbyist Fund
Mail To:  ABATE of California; 10240 7th Avenue, Hesperia, CA 92345-2631

Tel  (760) 956-1669  •   Fax  (760) 956-6519   •   Questions?  Contact  nick@abate.org   or   dave@abate.org

10240 7th Ave. • Hesperia, CA 92345
Tel: (760) 956-1669 • Fax: (760) 956-6519

www.abate.org

of California, Inc.
“Dedicated to Freedom of the Road” MEMBERSHIP FORM

(REV. 11/12)  •  PR PRINTING (909) 387-0717

A Union of  Motorcylists
     ABATE of California, a leading organization in protecting motorcycle rights in California, is excited to announce the opening 
of our “Off-Road”
     Recently the off-road community was caught totally off guard by the passage of Assembly Bill 1595 that severely impacts 
the ability to modify and use “upgraded” off-highway side-by-side vehicles. 
     AB 1595 prohibits the use of (approved/sanctioned racing style) seat belt harnesses, prohibits the addition of full roll cages, 
and requires mandatory helmet use in these and ONLY these vehicles. 
     Portions of this law go into effect on January 1, 2013 and all parts of the law will be enforced on July 1, 2013. AB 1595 will 
have an immediate and very negative impact on side-by side safety and prevent the use of many of these family recreational 
vehicles that have been upgraded with additional safety equipment. 
     Please join ABATE of California in our quest to repeal this poorly written legislation and help us restore the rights of side-
by-side owners statewide who use these vehicles for safe and responsible family off-road recreation.  
     Your annual membership will help us retain a full time lobbyist to watch out for future negative off-road legislation.  With 
everyone’s help, we can beat these laws, without your help, we could lose all of our off-road freedoms.  Join us now!

of California, Inc.
“Dedicated to Freedom of the Road”
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Sporty’s Rides
by Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan

Hi all! Greetings to you ABATE 
Freedom Fighters out there in Cali-
fornia!

Medical up date: First off October 
8 was the day I went back to see my 
leg and ankle doctor to see if I was 
going to have to have more surgery. 
This caused more mind games in the 
head area than I need to have hap-
pen. It was like being in a Twilight 
Zone episode. Sporty’s Big Dilemma 
starring Jackie Gleason and Audrey 
Meadows. I have not been a real nice 
guy at times while recovering from 
this trauma.

We’re at the doctor’s office and of 
course it’s packed. They x-rayed my 
leg where the break is and at this point 
I am very nervous, but will survive 
this, God willing. So I am waiting 
for the results of the x-ray. This wait 
is kinda like the ending of Dragnet 
where they say something like, “On 
October 8 at Panorama City Hospital 
North Bldg 2, an x-ray was taken and 
in a moment the result of that x-ray.”

They put me in a room, the 
doctor showed me the x-ray and 
it showed growth! What a relief. 
Doctor said I could go back to work 
if my Job had light duty full time 
work. We called my boss, Isaac, 
and told him the news. He asked 
my department head, Ray Smith, 
if there was light duty work. They 
sent me something that said “no” 
to that. So I have to wait until De-
cember 1 to find out if I am going 
back to work full time with no re-
strictions. Bummer.

However the good thing is I can 
drive and I have physical therapy 
sessions once a week. I have been 
doing my special meetings, which 
I do to keep my head screwed on 
right. I guess I just have to get posi-
tive about stuff.

I can do my ABATE stuff and that 
is a big relief. I was able to do our 
Local 1 meeting on October 13 and 
was prepared. I will be doing the 
Love Ride October 20 and I hope 
to see many of my riding buddies 
there. I am also planning to attend 
the final ABATE Board of Direc-
tors meeting of the year on October 
26 in Fresno.

I have a physical therapy session 
on October 17. I am going to have 
to ask the doctor what to do about 
the swelling of my foot and ankle to 
reduce it.

Anyway, remember there is still 
time to sign up new members for the 
Membership Drive. So get ABATE 
new members and retain your Lo-
cal’s renewals. Our organization, 
ABATE, depends on your support.

Regards, Sporty
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ABATE 2013 Events 
EVENTS for 2013

www.abate.org Events calendar 

October 26 – 4th Quarterly 
ABATE Meetings (last one 
for the year!) Hosted by 
ABATE Local 24, Fresno. A 
Block of rooms have been 
reserved for October 25 at 
the La Quinta Inn under the 
name “ABATE of California”. 
Call 559/449-0928. La 
Quinta Inn is located at 
330 E Fir Avenue; Fresno, 
CA 97370. The Quarterly 
meetings will be on October 
26th in the Conference 
room at La Quinta Inn. 
Approximate start time at 
9:00 am.
Tentative Schedule is: 9:30 
am - Presidents Meeting; 
10:30 am - PAC Meeting; 
Lunch at Noon; Board 
Meeting 1:00 pm.

November 3 – Daylight 
Savings time Ends

November 11 – Veteran’s 
Day – THANK YOU ALL 
for your Service to our 
Country to preserve our 
FREEDOMS!!!

November 23 – ABATE 
Local 38 (Imperial Valley) – 
Annual Turkey Run 

November 28 – 
Thanksgiving Day

December 1 – ABATE Local 
#19 & Pomona Valley Harley-
Davidson Annual Toy Run 
(See flyer this issue)

December 7 – ABATE Local 
24 (Fresno) – Christmas Toy 
Run to the Valley Children’s 
Hospital. Meet at Christi’s 
place (in Madera) between 
0900 and 0930. We are due 
at the hospital at 1000, so 
don’t be late.

December 8 – ABATE Local 
#1 & Glendale Harley-
Davidson – Annual Skid 
Row Toy Run (see flyer this 
issue)

December 8 - ABATE 
Local 17 (Solano & Napa 
Counties) – Annual Toy Run 
(See Flyer this issue)

2014 Event
February 23, 2014 – 
ABATE Local #1 – 27th 
Annual Polar Bear Run (see 
flyer this issue).

All Event flyers that have 
been received are also on 
ABATE’s website www.abate.
org on the event calendar 
with their respective details 
(sign-in times, Location, 
Cost, etc.) and can be 
downloaded in a PDF format.

Please email your ABATE 
Event information (in 
Microsoft word document) 
and Flyers (in a JPG file) 
to Bailing.wire@abate.org 
by the 15th of the month 
to be listed in the next 
issue. Your flyers MUST 
be in a jpg file to be used 
in the Bailing Wire. Your 
event flyer will also be on 
the ABATE web site on the 
Events Calendar.
Don’t forget to get your 
Event Insurance – 
contact the ABATE State 
office for the information.
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(Retired)

Membership Report
by Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan, 
Membership Chairman

Hi all! Once again the Membership 
Report is coming to you live from the 
computer desk in Sport’s dining room.

I have heard from folks that lead meet-
ings - aka Local presidents - that their 
membership does not attend meetings. 
This is the same issue that has been 
going on in all kinds of various orga-
nizations since time began recording 
group events. Each one of you is given a 
membership list. Unless you are like Lo-
cal 1, which was the starting Local for 
ABATE, you may not have a lot of Life 
members in your Local. What is impor-
tant to note is that the majority of your 
members have email. In Local 1 about 
half of the members have email. We, be-
ing in the instant information age, can 
send information out faster then a fart in 
the wind goes. You’re probably wonder-
ing, “What is this leading up to?”

Ok. I’ll tell you what I have done for 
my Local. I made a list of all my mem-
bers who have email addresses. With a 
click of a button I can bring up the list 

and send out an alert or general email 
that gives those members information 
like – zap! - now.

“But Sporty how do you protect the 
confidentially of your members emails 
so they are not compromised?” Very 
simple; put the list in email address 
that says “bcc”. Then – bam! - send the 
email out .It will send the email to the 
members under the heading of “undis-
closed recipient”. This protects your 
members from a hacker.

This also keeps your membership 
informed of the stuff going on in 

ABATE. And the results are renewals. 
The important part of this is that once 
you take a new member into the fold, 
you need to keep them in the fold. Re-
newals are a very important part of this 
organization.

A little bit about those members who 
are not technically advanced and don’t 
have email. Post card reminders work 
well. A letter also works well. And Ma 
Bell, the telephone, works well to keep 
these members informed about impor-
tant issues and when your meetings are.

These are the ways I have found that 
work to help keep members in the fold. 
Members, we need our renewals. That is 
what is important - keeping members in 
the fold.

You still have time to get members for 
the Membership Drive. There are runs 
and toys runs where like minded Free-
dom Fighters congregate so you can ex-
plain to them the benefits of being in the 
ABATE freedom fighter fold.

Stay the course and hopefully we will 
see good results.

Regards, Sporty Milligan - now able 
to drive!
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Application
Junior abate of California

New				    Renew
Date:					     LOCAL#
Name:
Birth Date:
Address:
City:
State:				    Zip Code:
Telephone #:							       (with area code)
Sponsored by:					    (Parent/guardian/grandparent)
Their Membership #:				    (Sponsor)
Junior Membership receives patch when new			   $5.00
Renewing Junior membership – renewal pin				   $5.00
Junior ABATE Membership #
(Usually the same as sponsor and expires when sponsor’s membership expire)

Donations…Another WOW
DONATIONS – General, Lobbyist 
& PAC Funds – THANK YOU!!

Thank you to everyone who 
has contributed to these various funds 
either by sending separate donations 
or by adding extra dollars when you 
renew! Large, small and in-between 
donations all add up when combined 
– so – THANK YOU!!!!

We will do our best to 
recognize your generosity by 
thanking you here, if we leave you 
off – please contact carol@abate.org 
or Dave Hastings 760/947-4700 and 
we’ll get you on next month’s list. 
YOU ALL deserve a pat on the back 
and to be thanked!!!

Thank you for the terrific 
response to our fund raising letter 
that was mailed to you too – our 
Members response is Awesome 
– THANK YOU!!! There were 5 

levels of suggested donations, and 
the top 4 were used the most (Friend 
of ABATE; Bronze, Silver & Gold 
Donors). Thank YOU!!  You all are 
the BEST!!

Donations to the General Fund 
(from individuals and ABATE 
Locals):
Ron & Ros Sundquist, L#21;
Robert Boys & Jan Feth, L#1
Thomas Chappell, L#1
Michelle Ferguson, L#20
Thomas Lara & Karen Mather, L#00
James Larson, L#6;
Rick Mullaly, L#52;
ABATE Locals: 2, 19, 21, 23, & 44.

Donations to the Lobbyist Fund 
(from individuals and ABATE 
Locals):
Robert DuVall, L#33;

ABATE Locals: 1, 2, 19, 21, 23, & 
44.

Donations to the PAC Fund (from 
individuals and ABATE Locals): 
ABATE Locals: 21, & 23.
	 Thank you Local 44 for 
your event profits for your donation 
to the General & Lobbyist funds! 
Your hard work to make it happen is 
appreciated!

Thank you to one and all; 
donations are welcomed anytime 
– you can snail mail (payable to) 
ABATE of California, 10240 7th 
Ave; Hesperia, CA 92345-2631. In 
the memo write which fund(s) you 
want it applied to.
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Thank  you  for  being  a  Business Member & sup-
porting A.B.A.T.E. of California Inc. American 

Brotherhood Aimed Towards Education
www.abate.org 
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SUSTAINING ABATE MEMBERS aka V.I.P.
SUSTAINING ABATE 
MEMBERS aka V.I.P. 
Members:
Thank YOU! For the extra 
support!!!

ABATE Local #00
Roger Krost;
Mike & Linda McIntyre;
Richard & Rae Mobraaten;

ABATE Local #01
Bruce Hersch & Lisa 
Garber;
Sporty Milligan;
Bob Warren;

ABATE Local #02
Pat & Scott Burton;
Tom & Nick Cass;

ABATE Local #06
James Larson;

ABATE Local #11
Dick & Sherry Beckton;

ABATE Local #13
Mike & Mary Osborn;

ABATE Local #15
Bob Blatz;
Greg & Diane Howe;

ABATE Local #19
Eric Geron;
Jesus Godinez;

ABATE Local #22
Robert Martin;
Tim & Yvonne Tennimon

ABATE Local #25
Lady Kay;
Lil’ David Morena;
Dave “Deacon” Phillips;

ABATE Local #27
Fred & Patty Cammack
Ken & Raeann Nuttall

ABATE Local #29
Thomas & Louise Bruce;

ABATE Local #31
Larry James;

ABATE Local #33
Robert Duvall;

ABATE Local #44
George & Christina Butterfield;
Hank & Kris Hallmark;
Dave & Carol Hastings;
Tom Lara & Karen Mather;
Jeff & Nina Ozanne;

For their 
“Sustaining Membership” 
– and anyone else who 
signs up as a Sustaining 
VIP Member will receive 
an individual copy of 
the Bailing Wire snail 
mailed to them (the 
month it is physically 
printed); a Certificate of 
Appreciation (suitable 
for framing); their 
individual Membership 
card with their name 
and V.I.P. printed on it; 
And their names printed 
in the Bailing Wire 
under Sustaining ABATE 
Members.
A Special thanks to our 
Sustaining Members for 
their extra support for 
ABATE of CA. !!!
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TECH TIPS
by Craig Griswold

Winterizing

This month’s topic is season appropri-
ate as we’ll hit the highlights on winter-
izing your scoot. The first item on the 
list is your battery. Unless you’re one of 
the few hardcore, all weather riders (not 
me), your bike may sit idle for periods of 
time, especially during the winter. Bat-
teries have a static discharge that will, 
over time, pull it down to just below 
useless. Motorcycle batteries are much 
more susceptible to this than their au-
tomotive counterparts. Battery tenders 
resolve this issue by providing a regu-
lated charge that will bring the battery 
to a full state of charge and then reduce 
the output to maintain the battery with-

out overcharging.
If you don’t own a battery tender, GET 

ONE! They are reasonably priced, easy 
to use, and it’s not uncommon to get 5 
years of service or more from a good, 
maintenance free battery (we’ll discuss 
battery types in a later article). Most 
tenders come with a pigtail that can be 
installed on the battery, making the con-
nection a breeze.

There are many products out there and 
the nomenclature can vary from “battery 
tender” to “trickle charger” to name a 
few. Make sure the device you use states 
clearly in the product literature that it 
contains a mechanism (circuitry in the 
power adapter) that prevents overcharg-
ing. There are trickle chargers and low 

power chargers that do not switch over 
and can cook your battery.

Changing fluids and maintaining tire 
pressures are a few other things you can 
do. Last, and definitely not least, is the 
fuel. Fuel stabilizer is a wonderful thing. 
Gas sitting stagnant for prolonged peri-
ods does nasty things to fuel delivery 
systems, and doesn’t burn worth a damn 
either! Add a shot of stabilizer (quantity 
varies by manufacturer, read the direc-
tions) and run the engine for a few min-
utes to distribute. You can also drain the 
fuel, but the former option keeps you 
ready for that unusually warm day that 
may spring up out of nowhere.

That’s it for this month. Ride safe and 
good wrenching.

(Craig Griswold and Mary Kirby are 
the owners of Two Gunners Custom 
Iron in Penn Valley, CA. Questions and 
comments can be sent to e-mail: craig@
twogunnerscustomiron.com, or call 
530-263-8071. Additional information 
can be found on the web at: twogunner-
scustomiron.com).
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Motorcycle
Metal License
Plate $12.00





Business Members
00 Frandy Campground on the 
Kern
Kernville 760/376-6483 

00 Law Tigers
Phoenix 1/800-Law Tigers 

01 CT’s Motorcycle Tires
Reseda 818/776-0051 

01 Darold Martin Plumbing 
RET
Simi Valley 818/242-6402 

01 Harley-Davidson Glendale
Glendale 818/246-5618 

01 Messengers of Recovery/San 
Fernando
Sylmar 818/523-7434 

02 Live Ride Christian Church
Simi Valley 805/306-0042 

06 ABATE Local 6
San Diego 858/566-4858 

06 BOOZEFIGHTERS MC #3
Lemon Grove 619/208-7812 

06 Edie + Jim
San Diego 858/566-4858 

06 Final Option M/C
National City 619/895-8795 

06 Graveyard Gamblers MC
Oceanside 760/908-1451 

06 San Diego Confederation of 
Clubs
San Diego 858/272-7875 

06 Sweetwater Chapter H.O.G.
San Diego 858/566-4858 

11 PRO-TRAIN
Vista 760/809-9148 

11 Sweetwater Harley-
Davidson/Buell
National City 619/477-4477 

13 Custom Awards & Engraving
Ventura 805/658-2139 

13 Vietnam Vets/Legacy Vets 
MC F-Troop CA
Simi Valley www.VNVMC-CA.
com 

15 McGuire Harley-Davidson
Walnut Creek 925/945-6500 

17 Addison’s Originals
Vacaville 707/628-6032 

17 Affordable Hauling
Vacaville 707/450-8432 

17 American Legion Post 208
Dixon 707/678-8580 

17 Buckhorn Bar & Grill
Dixon 707/678-5687 

17 Bud’s Pub & Grill
Dixon 707/678-4745 

17 Dawson’s Bar & Café
Dixon 707/678-2067 

17 Eagle Eye Engraving
Vacaville 707/447-4774 

17 Iron Steed Harley-Davidson
Vacaville 707/455-7000 

17 Jim-Denny’s Hamburgers
Sacramento 916/443-9655 

17 Judy’s Wild Wrangler Saloon
Vacaville 707/447-5541 

17 Legal Shield
Winters 707/301-6127 

17 Loyal Order of Moose #1967
Vacaville 707/448-1122 

17 Miss Darla’s
Vacaville 707/446-4131 

17 Plainfield Station Bar & Grill
Woodland 530/668-0207 

17 Road Trip Bar & Grill
Capay 530/796-3777 

17 Str 8 Shooter Sports Bar & 
Deli
Vacaville 707/453-7878 

17 Young’s Cycle Performance
Fairfield 707/422-0352 

19 Industrial Supply Co
Ontario 909/923-3138 

19 Pomona Valley Harley-
Davidson
Montclair 909/981-9500 

20 American Income Life
Huntington Beach 714/403-
8572 

20 AZRAELS MC
Costa Mesa 949/275-5453 

20 Bakataries M/C
Cypress 714/329-8388 

20 Bill W’s Sober Pack
Stanton 714/393-8556 

20 Crossroad Riders
Anaheim 714/299-2080 

20 Freedom Coalition Fest
Lakewood 714/331-9362 

20 Harbor Radiator Air 
Conditioning
Costa Mesa 949/645-4810 

20 Illusion Cycles
Westminster 714/894-1942 

20 Jonnys MetalWorks
Aliso Viejo 949/481-1720 

20 Leons Transmission Service
Garden Grove 714/534-3300 

20 Lifestyle Cycles
Anaheim 714/490-0155 

20 Messengers of Recovery/
Orange Co
Anaheim 714/864-6013 

20 Nikki’s Flags
Newport Beach 949/646-5166 

20 Viet Nam Vets/Legacy Vets 
MC
Santa Fe  Springs www.
VNVMC-CA.com 

24 Art Douglas Plumbing 
Heating
Fresno 559/222-5306 

24 Christi’s Place
Madera 559/395-4873 

24 Complete Drywall Services
Clovis 559/323-9138 

24 Garlock Collision Repair 
Specialist
Fresno 559/229-6900 

24 Guerrero Door Service
Fresno 559/276-5581 

24 Harley-Davidson of Fresno
Fresno 559/275-8586 

24 Landstar Inway Inc
Fresno 559/271-3000 

24 Mathews Harley-Davidson
Fresno 559/233-5279 

24 Puma Construction & 
Restoration
Fresno 559/275-6100 

24 Rogers Truck Sales & 
Service
Fresno 559/264-2891 

24 Skyline Club Cocktails & 
Eatery
Clovis 559/250-7531 

24 Steve’s Boat & Propeller 
Repair Serv
Madera 559/432-9407 

24 Studio Motors
Clovis 559/287-1256 

24 Tamarack Machine Works
Sanger 559/876-1703 

24 Wax Attack
Clovis 559/308-2309 

25 U S Cycle & Tire
Folsom 916/988-7760 

27 AJ Barile’s Chicago Pizza
Yucaipa 909/435-5489 

27 American Metal Recycling
Riverside 951/776-4080 

27 BikerSpots.com
Moreno Valley www.
BikerSpots.com 

27 BMW Motorcycles of 
Riverside
Riverside 951/353-0607 

27 DanKat Industries
Norco 951/315-3905 

27 Discount Hydroponics
Riverside 951/689-4575 

27 Duke’s Bar & Grill
Riverside 951/248-1143 

27 Harrison’s Koi Farm
Riverside 951/369-9998 

27 Heart-N-Soul mc Riders
Riverside 951/941-4484 

27 Jam Sportswear
Redlands 909/798-4552 

27 Jerry’s Brake & Alignment
Riverside 951/371-5390 

27 Kim’s Sports Bar & Grill
Riverside 951/634-3015 

27 Mihali Cycles
Riverside 951/788-2453 

27 Motopia Moto
Riverside 951/779-1010 

27 Music In Motion
Riverside 909/286-8927 

27 Riverside Scooters
Riverside 951/534-0411 

27 Rubidoux Tire & Brake
Riverside 951/788-0996 

27 Shane’s Auto Dynamics
Riverside 951/688-3596 

27 Skip Fordyce Motorcycle 
Center
Riverside 951/785-0100 

27 The Chopper Place
Riverside 951/687-6655 

27 The Lucky Greek
Riverside 951/737-3162 

27 Union Air Conditioning
Costa Mesa 866/352-1987 

27 Wright Bros Customs
Redlands 909/794-1593 

27 Zorba’s Restaurant
Riverside 951/662-9189 

31 Halls Harley-Davidson
Chico 530/893-1918 

38 Butler’s V-Twin & More 
LLC
Imperial 760/336-4695 

47 Nick’s Computer Works
Barstow 760/253-4736 

52 49er Auto & Bike Repair
Grass Valley 530/272-3242 

52 The Willo
Nevada City 530/265-9902 

52 Two Gunners Custom Iron
Penn Valley 530/263-8071 

52 Wild Fire Construction
Nevada City 530/265-5493 
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ABATE
MEETINGS

Orange County - Local #20-Reg#11
Gill Mellen	             2nd Tues  - 7:00 PM
2104 Continental Ave.        American Legion
Costa Mesa 92627	             5646 Corporate Ave.
949/632-9787                      Cypress CA 90630

Antelope Valley - Local #21-Reg#13
Ron Sundquist	          2nd Thurs - 7:00 PM
37230 52nd St. East      AV Roadhouse
Palmdale 93552	          320 W Ave J2
661/586-5555	          Lancaster 93534	
ron.sundquist@sbcglobal.net

South Bay - Local #22-Reg#11
Suzanne Palmiere   2nd Thurs - 7:30 PM
310/245-0543	     Chowder Barge
		      611 N. Henry Ford Ave.
suzpalmiere@aol.com    Wilmington 90744

San Bernardino - Local#23-Reg#9
Kevin Sorrell       1st Sun  9:00 AM
909/793-1112        Vicky’s Restaurant

  	               502 S Waterman Ave
	              San Bernardino CA

Fresno - Local#24-Reg#6
Doug Biggerstaff   2nd Tues. 7:00 PM
559/222-5306	 Yosemite Falls Cafe’

		  Shaw & Blackstone,  Fresno

Sacramento - Local#25-Reg#2
Lil’ David Morena	           3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
916/616-9605	           Denny’s
		            3520 Auburn Blvd.

		            Sacramento 95821

Riverside - Local#27-Reg#9
Greg Covel	        1st Tues - 7:00 PM
P.O. Box 7070	        American Legion
Riverside CA 92513      2979 Dexter Dr
951/522-3434	        (in Fairmont Park)
www.abatelocal27.org   Riverside, CA 92513

Morongo Basin - Local#29-Reg#10
Marty Rapp	     2nd - Thurs - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 2334	     Odd # Months
29 Palms CA 92277    Call Marty for Location
760/367-1694		

North Valley - Local #31-Reg#2
Larry James	 2nd Tues - 7:00 PM
		  Last Call Lounge
530/893-4827	 876 East Ave. Chico

 
Yuba City - Local #33-Reg#2

Steve Katen	 3rd Thurs. - 7:PM
530/749-1003	 American Legion

		  5477 Feather River Blvd. 
		  Olivehurst 
	

Imperial Valley - Local#38-Reg#12
Bob Brown	     Last Thurs - 7:00 PM
616 Tangerine Dr	    Puerto Nuevo Restaurant
El Centro, CA 92243  201 N Imperial Ave
760/352-7995	     El Centro

Bakersfield - Local#40-Reg#6
V.P. Robert Zamora  3rd Tues. 7:00 PM
661/330-9366	       Rusty’s Pizza
	  	       5430 Olive Dr

		        Bakersfield 93308
			 

High Desert - Local#44-Reg#13
George Butterfield    2nd Sat. 9:30 am
P.O. Box 3094	       Eagles Order #4181
Victorville CA 92392   16195 Main St 
760/954-1227	        Hesperia 92345

	
Barstow - Local #47-Reg#13

Yermo Eddy		    Meet with L#44
PO Box 521		    
Yermo CA 92398		    
760/254-3833 or 760/953-7353

Grass Valley - Local#52-Reg#2
Craig Griswold	       3rd Wed - 6:30 PM
21183 State Hwy 20  Alta Sierra
Penn Valley	       Pizza & Grill`
530/263-8071	       15690 Johnson Place 
		        Grass Valley

				  
Ridgecrest - Local #58-Reg#13  

Dave Cornelius	  Meet with Local#44
760/447-4342	 -

Los Angeles County - Local #01-Reg#8
Sporty Milligan	  3rd Sun-9 AM
1616 4th St	  Elk’s Lodge #2098
San Fernando      10137 E. Commerce
818/ 361-8800 	 Tujunga, CA 91042

Simi Valley - Local #02-Reg#8
Steamer Arsnow	2nd Tues 7:30 PM
661/251-8360	 VFW Post#10049

		  4242 E Los Angeles Ave. 	
		  Simi Valley

Thousand Oaks-Local#03/13-Reg#7
Chuck Pedersen 	      3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
Thousand Oaks	      Elks Lodge
805/496-0323	      158 N Conejo School
		       Thousand Oaks	
		

San Diego County - Local #06-Reg#12
Snowman	            1st Sun - 12 Noon
C/O Boozefighters M/C  Kate Sessions Park
P O Box 501946	            Pacific Beach
San Diego CA 92150	
619/855-9981

Orange County - Local #08-Reg#11
Daniel Pfaffly	    2nd Mon.7:30PM
		     American Legion #354
		     8071 Whitaker
714/649-2516         Buena Park

South Orange County - Local #09-Reg#11
Cory Toroian       Meets with L#20	  
949/496-2936   		

San Diego County (North) - Local #11-
Reg#12

Dan Buse  	 2nd Sun - 11 AM
buse13@att.net	 American Legion #149
760/807-7294	 230 E Park Ave
		  Escondido	

Ventura County - Local #03/13-Reg#7
David Blackburn	     Meet with L#3
805/402-3943	      

Alameda County Local#14-Reg#3 
Houdini		  1st Wed 7:30 PM
510/575-1500	 The Florence

		  37349 Niles Blvd., Fremont 

Contra Costa County - Local #15-Reg#3
Meet with L#17

Solano & Napa Counties - Local #17-
Reg#3

Glenn Phillips	      3rd Sun.- 10:00 AM
P O Box 148	      Judy’s Wild
Vacaville 95696	      Wrangler Saloon
707/624-6310	      4826 Midway Rd.
	      	      Vacaville CA 

Pomona Valley - Local #19-Reg#9
Chris Stowers                4th Wed - 7:00 PM
POB 2033                       Round Table Pizza
Rancho Cucamonga       1020 N Mountain	
91729	                Ontario, CA
909/525-6950

Regions With Local info:
Region 2: Director Lil’ David Morena 
25, 31, 33 & 52. 
Region 3: 14, 15 & 17. 
Region 6: Director Ed Rogers  
24 & 40.
Region 7: Director - Vacant 
3/13 & 3/13.
Region 8: Director Tom Lubbers 
1 & 2.
Region 9: 19, 23, & 27
Region 10: Director Vacant 
29.
Region 11: Director Gill Mellen 
8, 9, 20 & 22. 
Region 12: Director Dave Connors 
6, 11 & 38.
Region 13: Director Yermo Eddy 
21, 44, 47 & 58.


